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The City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids held a work session on the above date at 5:15 p.m. in the first floor conference room of the J. Reuben Daniel City Hall & Police Station.



Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor



Carl Ferebee, Mayor Pro Tem



Ernest C. Bobbitt)







Edward Liverman)


Suetta S. Scarbrough)



Greg Lawson)



Edward A. Wyatt, Interim City Manager



Lisa B. Vincent, MMC, City Clerk



Gilbert Chichester, City Attorney



MeLinda Hite, Finance Director



Gary Corbet, Fire Chief



Jeff Hinton, Interim Police Chief




Larry Chalker, Interim Public Works Director


Kathy A. Kearney, Human Resources Manager



John Simeon, Parks & Recreation Director



Brian Duhadaway, Code Enforcement Supervisor

Mayor Doughtie called the meeting to order and opened the meeting with prayer.  

Consideration of Resolution Designating Applicant’s Agent
Mayor Doughtie stated this resolution designates Finance Director MeLinda Hite as the City’s Primary Agent and Interim Police Chief Jeffrey K. Hinton as the City’s Secondary Agent to execute for and in behalf of the City an application, and file it in the appropriate State office for the purpose of obtaining certain Federal financial assistance under the Disaster Relief Act (Public Law 288, 93rd Congress) or otherwise available from the President’s Disaster Relief Fund.
Motion was made by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to adopt the following resolution:
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	RESOLUTION

DESIGNATION OF APPLICANT’S AGENT

North Carolina Division of Emergency Management

	Organization Name (hereafter named Organization)


Disaster Number:

City of Roanoke Rapids

	Applicant’s State Cognizant Agency for Single Audit purposes (If Cognizant Agency is not assigned, please indicate):

Local Government Commission

	Applicant’s Fiscal Year (FY) Start:       

                                                                                      Month:  07     Day:  01

	Applicant’s Federal Employer’s Identification Number:      56 – 600 – 1319


	Applicant’s Federal Information Processing Standards (FIPS) Number:  NA


	PRIMARY AGENT
	SECONDARY AGENT



	Agent’s Name        

MeLinda Hite
	Agent’s Name            

Jeffrey K. Hinton

	Organization        

City of Roanoke Rapids
	Organization

City of Roanoke Rapids

	Official Position

Finance Director
	Official Position

Interim Police Chief

	Mailing Address

P. O. Box 38
	Mailing Address

P. O. Box 38

	City, State, Zip

Roanoke Rapids, NC  27870
	City, State, Zip

Roanoke Rapids, NC  27870

	Daytime Telephone

(252) 533-2871
	Daytime Telephone

(252) 533-2817

	Facsimile Number

(252) 533-2809
	Facsimile Number

(252) 533-2826

	Pager or Cellular Number

(252) 578-3893
	Pager or Cellular Number

(252) 676-0442

	BE IT RESOLVED BY the governing body of the Organization (a public entity duly organized under the laws of the State of North Carolina) that the above-named Primary and Secondary Agents are hereby authorized to execute and file applications for federal and/or state assistance on behalf of the Organization for the purpose of obtaining certain state and federal financial assistance under the Robert T. Stafford Disaster Relief

& Emergency Assistance Act, (Public Law 93-288 as amended) or as otherwise available.  BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the above-named

agents are authorized to represent and act for the Organization in all dealings with the State of North Carolina and the Federal Emergency Management Agency for all matters pertaining to such disaster assistance required by the grant agreements and the assurances printed on the reserve side hereof.  BE IT FINALLY RESOLVED THAT the above-named agents are authorized to act severally.  PASSED AND APPROVED this   6th    day of     September,   2011.

	GOVERNING BODY


	CERTIFYING OFFICIAL

	Name and Title

Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor
	Name

Lisa B. Vincent

	Name and Title

Carl Ferebee, Mayor Pro Tem
	Official Position

City Clerk

	Name and Title

Ernest C. Bobbitt, Councilman
	Daytime Telephone

(252) 533-2840

	Name and Title

Suetta S. Scarbrough, Councilwoman
	

	Name and Title

Edward Liverman, Councilman
	

	Name and Title

Greg Lawson, Councilman
	

	CERTIFICATION

I, Lisa B. Vincent, (Name) duly appointed and City Clerk (Title) of the Governing Body, do hereby certify that the above is a true and correct copy of a resolution passed and approved by the Governing Body of the City of Roanoke Rapids  (Organization) on the 6th  day of  September, 2011.

Date:  ___________________________


                     Signature:  ________________________________________

                                                                                                   Rev. 06/02


16271
Roanoke Rapids City Council

September 6, 2011
Consideration of Rescission Order for 1802 Powell Street
Mayor Doughtie stated at the August 9 Council meeting, City Council granted a request to rescind the demolition order for 1802 Powell Street, subject to certain conditions.

Interim City Manager Wyatt stated staff is requesting Council adopt a Rescission Order to be officially recorded in the Office of the Register of Deeds.  He stated he is counting on the City’s inspectors to make sure the conditions outlined in the order are carried out.

Motion was made by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee, seconded by Councilman Liverman  and unanimously carried to adopt the following ordinance:
RESCISSION OF DEMOLITION ORDINANCE BY CITY MANAGER

RESCISSION OF ORDINANCE DIRECTING THE CODE ENFORCEMENT OFFICER TO DEMOLISH AND REMOVE PROPERTY 

AS UNFIT FOR HUMAN HABITATION LOCATED AT  

1802 Powell Street, 

ROANOKE RAPIDS, NORTH CAROLINA


WHEREAS, on October 9, 2007, the City Council of the City or Roanoke Rapids passed a resolution authorizing the City Manager to rescind Demolition Ordinances issued under the Minimum Housing Code of the City of Roanoke Rapids; and


WHEREAS, on August 10, 2010 the City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids adopted an ordinance directing the City Code Enforcement Officer to demolish and remove a dwelling located at 1802 Powell Street, Roanoke Rapids, NC, as unfit for human habitation, said Ordinance having been recorded in Book 2321, Page 164-165 of the Halifax Public Registry; and


WHEREAS, the current owner of the property has requested that the demolition ordinance be rescinded in order to remove any cloud on the title to the property as he has a sale pending; and


WHEREAS, Mr. Derrick Bennett is planning to purchase this property and has requested, along with the property owner, that City Council rescind the demolition ordinance and allow him a reasonable period of time to rehab the dwelling; and


WHEREAS, this request was presented to City Council at their August 9, 2011 meeting and after discussion and consideration, City Council unanimously approved rescinding the demolition ordinance for 1802 Powell Street subject to the following conditions:

(1) The purchase of the property by Mr. Derrick Bennett be consummated;
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(2) Significant progress is made on the dwelling within 90 days from September 1, 2011; and

(3) The complete rehab of the dwelling to bring it up to Minimum Housing Code by September 1, 
2012.


NOW, THEREFORE, by the City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids, the Ordinance directing the demolition of the dwelling located at 1802 Powell Street, Roanoke Rapids, NC, and recorded in Book 2321, Page 164-165, Halifax Public Registry, is hereby RESCINDED and is of no further force and effect, subject to the conditions listed above.

ADOPTED this the 6th day of September, 2011.








____________________________________________









Edward A. Wyatt, Interim City Manager

Encroachment  into Street Right-of-Way
Interim City Manager Wyatt stated several months ago a local landscaper met with him regarding a miscommunication about the location of a very attractive stone fence in the right-of-way.  He stated this fence is located in front of Progressions Dance Center at Raleigh and 10th Streets and was erected to deter young children from running into the street.  Mr. Wyatt stated he has spoken with the City Attorney about granting an encroachment agreement to the property owner with the clear understanding that the City could request removal of the fence at its discretion.  He stated he would recommend this as a way of resolving this matter.
Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked about the possibility of setting a precedent.

Interim City Manager Wyatt stated he feels this situation is such that it should stand on its own merit.  He stated these circumstances are different as this fence was erected to keep young children from going into the street.
Motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to approve the following encroachment agreement with Progressions Dance Center:
ENCROACHMENT AGREEMENT


THIS ENCROACHMENT AGREEMENT entered into between the City of Roanoke Rapids (City herein) and Progressions Dance Center (Progressions herein) as follows:


WHEREAS, the City of Roanoke Rapids, North Carolina is a municipal corporation within the meaning of North Carolina General Statutes and as such owns real estate, streets and rights-of-way as it may pertain to this agreement; and
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WHEREAS, Progressions Dance Center owns and/or leases certain real estate generally known as 710 East 10th Street at or near the intersection of 10th Street and Raleigh Street in the City of Roanoke Rapids; and


WHEREAS, Progressions erected or caused to be erected a stone wall and fence on the City right-of-way for Raleigh Street in the City of Roanoke Rapids; and

WHEREAS, the City did not consent to nor authorize the aforesaid encroachment upon its right-of-way;

WITNESSETH:


NOW THEREFORE, in and for the promises and conditions stated herein, the City and Progressions enter into this Encroachment Agreement as follows:
1. Progressions for itself as the present owner and for any subsequent owners acknowledge that a certain 
portion of a stone wall and metal fence was erected upon a  City owned right-of-way for East 10th Street 
and Raleigh Street as it generally relates to 710 East 10th Street, Roanoke Rapids, North Carolina;
2. That the City has not and nor does it by this Agreement acknowledge and consent to the aforesaid 
encroachment;

3. That the City will allow the aforesaid stone and metal fences to remain at its current location, design and 
configuration on a temporary basis provided the property owners:
(a) maintain the fences in their current condition of repair at no expense to the City;
(b) that Progressions or any property owner will obtain a policy of liability insurance in an amount 
not less than $500,000 wherein the City of Roanoke Rapids is named insured and the City shall 
be held harmless against any claims caused by the aforesaid fences; and
(c) the current or any subsequent property owner shall remove the fences at no expense to the City 
within thirty (30) days of receiving written notice from the City.
4. This Agreement shall not become effective until reviewed by and approved by the  Roanoke Rapids City 
Council;
5. If approved by the Roanoke Rapids City Council and Progressions, and thereafter executed by all parties, 
then this agreement shall be recorded in the Office of the Register of Deeds, Halifax County, North 
Carolina at the expense of Progressions; and

6. All parties hereto understand and agree that this Agreement shall be binding and apply to any subsequent 
owners and/or lessees at 710 East 10th Street, Roanoke Rapids, North Carolina.

16274
Roanoke Rapids City Council

September 6, 2011

ENTERED into this ______ day of _____________________________, 2011.









CITY OF ROANOKE RAPIDS









By:____________________________










Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor

ATTEST:

____________________________

    Lisa B. Vincent, City Clerk









PROGRESSIONS DANCE CENTER









By:_____________________________

Sworn and Subscribed to before me

this the _____ day of _________, 2011.

_________________________________

                   Notary Public

My Commission Expires:_____________

Consideration of a Waiver of Competitive Bidding Under NCGS 143-129(g)

Finance Director Hite stated she would like to request that Council consider waiving the competitive bidding procedures as outlined under NCGS 143-129(g) and to piggyback on the bidding results of Kure Beach, North Carolina for the purchase of a rear loading garbage truck.  She stated the bid price is $152,152.00 from Carolina Environmental Systems but she would like to request spending an additional $5,858.00 for needed warranties and service parts for a total bid price of $158,010.00.  Ms. Hite pointed out that Council approved $160,000.00 in this year’s budget for a garbage truck.  She stated the financing for this truck will be considered at the regular Council meeting in October.
Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked if we are saving money by doing this.

Ms. Hite stated yes.  She stated this is an excellent price.

Councilman Liverman stated we are taking advantage of the bidding process that another municipality has gone through.

Ms. Hite stated yes, and at the request of Mayor Doughtie, she explained the process.

16275
Roanoke Rapids City Council

September 6, 2011
Motion was made by Councilman Bobbitt, seconded by Councilman Liverman and unanimously carried to waive competitive bidding under NCGS 143-129(g) in order to take advantage of the piggyback procedures for the purchase of one (1) High Compaction Rear Loading Trash Truck from Carolina Environmental Systems, Inc. of Kernersville, NC in the amount of $158,010.00.

Update on Hurricane Irene Recovery Efforts
Interim City Manager Wyatt stated he appreciates the opportunity to review the events related to Hurricane Irene.  He stated he will call on various department heads for reports.  Mr. Wyatt stated we learn from each event.  He pointed out that no two events are the same as there are different circumstances that call for different responses.  Mr. Wyatt stated in recent years FEMA has been very instrumental in the training aspects of emergency situations.  He stated our staff will be meeting next week to review how we carried out our work and how we can improve.  Mr. Wyatt thanked staff and employees for the wonderful job they did under stressful and challenging circumstances.  He stated Interim Police Chief Hinton served as Incident Commander and he called on him to begin the reports.
Interim Police Chief Hinton stated all City staff worked very hard before, during and after the event.  He stated all streets are passable now.  He stated the Public Works staff went out on Saturday during the storm to stay ahead of it and did an excellent job until they were overwhelmed by the amount of fallen trees.  Chief Hinton reported that three break-ins occurred over the weekend but they may or may not have resulted from the power outages.  He stated we had one police car damaged by a fallen tree and we were lucky that the officer was outside of the vehicle when it happened.  He stated they had to call in officers over the weekend to help with different recovery efforts and to work traffic but we were able to handle this without calling on other law enforcement agencies.  Chief Hinton stated we appreciate the tremendous amount of help from D.I.R.T.   He stated they provided meals for our employees.  He stated we did have some challenges with Dominion and the downed power lines but there was no loss of life or major injuries.  He stated our City employees worked very hard under very difficult circumstances as they had to leave their families during the storm when they had also suffered damages and power outages.  Chief Hinton stated we have been declared a disaster area and we are eligible for all assistance that comes with that designation.  He reported that a Disaster Recovery Center has opened at the Agricultural Center in Halifax to accept applications for damage.  He stated there are various ways for people to make contact with FEMA.  He stated they can go to the FEMA website or call their toll-free number.  Chief Hinton stated we will be receiving the documents to apply for reimbursement in the next several weeks.
Interim City Manager Wyatt stated Interim Public Works Director Larry Chalker worked absolutely relentlessly before, during and after the storm.  He stated he was responsible for fielding forces and 
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coordinating with others in this massive cleanup effort.   Mr. Wyatt stated he has been very stalwart.
Interim Public Works Director Chalker stated the Public Works crews did a really good job during the entire event.  He stated they spent a lot of time before the storm making sure that the storm drains were clean in an effort to minimize flooding.  He stated they had 83 blocked streets or alleys.  Mr. Chalker stated it was an amazing amount of trees that fell.  He stated they had 12 saw crews working and received priceless assistance from the Fire Department and Parks & Recreation Department.  He stated they also had four contractors on the street with our crews.  Mr. Chalker reported that this morning they hauled over 850 truckloads to the limb yard at Ledgerwood Field.  He stated they will be working on a contract for stump removal and grinding.
Interim City Manager Wyatt stated he does not believe any other city experienced as many downed trees as we did.  He stated we hope to work with Dominion Power to de-energize the lines in a more timely manner so that trees can be removed.  He stated Larry is working with others on preventive work that is eligible for reimbursement.   Mr. Wyatt stated we need to be prepared for the next event.

Interim Public Works Director Chalker stated they had a meeting with a contractor from South Carolina that is pre-certified by FEMA to provide help with labor and the paperwork.  He stated staff’s only concern is how this would affect local contractors.  He stated the best way to handle this is to stipulate that they sub out to local contractors.  Mr. Chalker stated we have asked Mr. Parnell to come back and help us since he is very familiar with FEMA.  
Interim City Manager Wyatt stated John made available a number of his facilities and on Monday, all of his available employees were assisting in the cleanup.

Parks & Recreation Director Simeon stated his facilities were hit hard.  He stated there was significant damage to the roof of the Aquatic Center.  He stated there was minimal damage to the roof of the Theatre.  He stated they also had damage to several fences and backstops.  Mr. Simeon stated they are working with Kathy Kearney regarding the insurance.  He reported that Dominion Power used the Theatre as a staging area during the storm.  He indicated that they cleaned the carpets and left the facility in better shape than they found it.  He stated Dominion was very grateful to the City for allowing them to use the facility.  Mr. Simeon stated the Red Cross used the T. J. Davis Recreation Center as a shelter for residents of Dare County and FEMA used the Library as a central location for two days.  He stated his maintenance crew did assist Public Works.
Fire Chief Corbet stated between 7:00 a.m. on Saturday until Tuesday, they answered about 110 calls.  
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He stated most of the calls were for downed trees on houses.  He stated a couple involved minor structural damage but no injuries.  Chief Corbet stated he had a couple of his men assigned to help Public Works.  He stated this has been a trying time for all of us.  He stated a couple of our firefighters had trees down on their houses but they put the citizens before themselves and worked through the day on Saturday.
Interim City Manager Wyatt stated Code Enforcement Supervisor Brian Duhadaway was very instrumental in assessing the damage.

Code Enforcement Supervisor Duhadaway reported that they had three inspectors out for 13 hours on Sunday and Monday.  He stated about 148 houses in the City and ETJ had damage estimated at about $3.2 million.  He stated he spent Monday and Tuesday riding around with FEMA and SBA officials.  Mr. Duhadaway reported that Marty Harrell was brought in to help with the electrical inspections.

Interim City Manager Wyatt stated Finance Director Hite did the behind the scenes work.  He stated there is a large amount of paperwork to be completed for reimbursement.  

Finance Director Hite reported that they have already started the reporting process.  She stated overtime, fuel and equipment costs are eligible for reimbursement.  She stated staff has done a great job keeping records.

Interim City Manager Wyatt stated as an outsider, he was impressed with the community spirit here.  He stated it was nice to see so many people helping others.  He mentioned the D.I.R.T. group that fed the workers, and also the assistance of the Union Mission, Salvation Army and the Red Cross.  Mr. Wyatt stated we hope to have better coordination with Dominion Power regarding the de-energizing of lines in order to expedite the removal of downed trees.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee commended everyone for the work done.  He stated preventive maintenance was mentioned.  He asked if we would be able to go in and trim limbs that are near the lines.
Interim Public Works Director Chalker stated FEMA does have a program to identify trees that are damaged but it is a cut and dry situation regarding whether or not it will be covered for reimbursement.  He stated they plan to take the FEMA representatives out and show them the damaged trees.  He stated there may be some funds available to clear storm drains.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee stated a lot of folks have put debris in the rights-of-way.  He asked about a
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ballpark time frame for getting these cleared.

Mr. Chalker stated their primary goal in the beginning was to clear the streets and then the alleys so emergency vehicles could respond to emergencies.  He stated they are now going back and concentrating on getting the debris removed.  Mr. Chalker stated the department is utilizing every single person and every piece of equipment it has.  He stated he would guesstimate that in two weeks’ time, all of the streets and a very big portion of the alleys would be cleared.

Councilman Lawson stated unfortunately, he got to see first-hand these guys respond after a tree fell on his fence.  He stated from past experience, he knew this storm would be bad for our crews.  He stated the professional and safe way they handled his situation was amazing and he appreciates the help of the Fire Department, Police Department and Public Works Department.  Councilman Lawson stated they certainly earned their pay.

Councilwoman Scarbrough seconded Councilman Lawson’s comments.
Mayor Doughtie asked about stump removal.

Mr. Chalker stated it is the property owner’s responsibility to get the stump to the curb but not where it will block the ditches.  He stated they will have to seek bids on stump removal.
Mayor Doughtie asked if the City will pick up the stumps even if a private contractor is used.

Mr. Chalker stated yes.
Mayor Doughtie stated he too would like to thank the employees.  He stated a lot of people worked extra hard.  He stated he would also like to thank the large number of volunteers that assisted as well as the County officials and employees, and our State Representatives.   Mayor Doughtie stated it is good to have Mr. Parnell back sharing his talents with us and it is also good to have Ms. Kearney back.  
Review Draft Regular Agenda for September 13, 2011

There being no questions concerning the draft agenda for next Tuesday’s regular meeting, motion was made by Councilman Liverman, seconded by Councilman Lawson and unanimously carried to go into closed session as allowed by NCGS 143-318.11(a)(5).

Minute Book Pages 16279 & 16280 contain Minutes and General Account of a Closed Session which have been sealed until such time as public inspection of those minutes would not frustrate the purpose of the Closed Session.
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Motion was made by Councilwoman Scarbrough, seconded by Councilman Liverman and unanimously carried to return to open session.



Mayor Doughtie reconvened the meeting in open session.

In closed session, City Council continued to evaluate their options relative to the construction of a solid waste transfer station, and narrowed down the list to two sites.
There being no further business, motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to adjourn.
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